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1. Attendance and Apologies 

 
Members 
Mayor Cr Phillip Silver 
Cr Peter Moore 
Cr Sharon Cadwallader 
Sheila Aveling  Tintenbar School of Arts 
Ian Duncan  Newrybar 
Louise Owen  Lennox Head Chamber of Commerce 
Fran Byrne  Ballina Coastcare 
Lyn Walker  Ballina Environment Society 
Fred Goodman Lennox Head Residents Association 
Darel Vidler  Lennox Combined Sports Association 
Graham Shaw  Lennox Lions 
Malcolm Milner Lennox Head Landcare 
Berenice Roberts Southern Cross K-12 School 
 
Council Staff 
Jillian Pratten 
John Truman 
Steve Barnier 
Paul Hickey (Chair) 
 
Apologies 
Cr Jeff Johnson 
 
Observers 
Paul Jones 
Brian Smith   
 

2. Declarations of Interest 

 
Nil 

3. Confirmation of Minutes 

 
Resolved  (Sheila Aveling / Fred Goodman) 
 
That the Minutes of the "B" Ward Committee held 16 May 2011 be taken as 
read and confirmed. 
 

4. Deputations 

 
Paul Jones – Spoke about the new railing installed on the shared path 
between the surfers carpark and Dress Circle Drive, Lennox Head and the 
lack of empathy of the design of both the railing and the shared path with the 
natural environment. 
 
Brian Smith – Spoke regarding issues relating to Lake Ainsworth. Brian 
provided a written submission that is included with these Minutes. 
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5. Outstanding Business 

 
(a) Earth Mound Removal - Lake Ainsworth Caravan Park 
 

Information noted. Reference was made to previous information 
provided to the Committee on this matter. 

 
(b) Additional Sporting Fields for Lennox Head 
 

Information noted. No timing able to be given to commencement of 
works. 
 

c) Ian Avenue, Lennox Head - Parking Prohibition 
 

Information received. 
 
Resolved (Lyn Walker / Fred Goodman) 
 
That Council pursue the installation of no parking signs on the 
northern side of Ian Avenue. 
 

(d) Strategic Road Planning for Lennox Head area 
 

John Truman Civil Services Group Manager provided an overview of 
the strategic road planning for Lennox Head. 
 

(e) Alleged Sampson Post - Angels Beach 
 

Information noted. 

6. Items raised by members of the Committee 

 
Ballina Coast Care Inc. 
 
Shaws Bay Escarpment  
 
A late report by staff was distributed to the meeting and is attached to the 
Minutes.  
 
Lennox Head Residents Association 
 
Handrail on Shared Pathway at Lennox Head 
 
Committee was advised that the Coastal Walkway path which is proposed to 
extend south from Pat Morton Lookout to Flat Rock is to be constructed to the 
same standards as used by National Park & Wildlife Service in its parks and 
reserves for walking tracks. 
 
Concerns were again expressed over the current design of the shared path 
from Pat Morton to Lennox Head. 
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Resolved (Fred Goodman / Louise Owen) 
 
That Council not proceed with any further hand railing on the shared path and 
that an alternative solution for safety purposes be sought if required.  
 
(This matter is the subject of a report to the July Ordinary Council meeting) 
 
Resolved (Malcolm Milner / Louise Owen) 
 
That Council place a greater emphasis on landscaping and empathy with the 
environment in respect to providing public infrastructure in environmentally 
sensitive areas which will then ensure outcomes that are more sympathetic 
with that environment. 
 
Knockrow Newrybar Residents Group 
 
Newrybar Village Plan 
 
Ian Duncan thanked John Truman for his assistance with a number of issues 
and with the provision of information for the preparation of the village plan. 

 
Resolved (Ian Duncan / Louise Owen) 
 
That B Ward Committee supports the Newrybar residents in their endeavour 
to produce a master plan for the village. This plan to be developed in 
consultation with Council and including signage, landscaping, traffic flows and 
parking, Council owned buildings and other infrastructure as required.  
 
This plan is to be presented to Council for consideration in the 2012/2013 
budget. 

7. Council Documents on Exhibition 

 
The Committee noted the documents that have been recently exhibited for 
public comment. 
 

8. Business Without Notice 

 
Lennox Head Landcare – Malcolm Milner 
 
Asked why the dog sign at Seven Mile Beach had not been removed. The 
matter is to be followed up with Kerrie Watts as staff had previously been 
advised to have it removed. 
 
Action: Kerrie Watts to advise where the removal of this signage is up to. 
 
Ballina Environment Society – Lyn Walker 
 
Shaws Bay Plan of Management is out of date and needs to be reviewed. 
Advised that this action is not on current Council works plan, however a report 
on the current status of the Plan of Management is being submitted to the 
July Ordinary Council meeting. 
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Newrybar – Ian Duncan 
 
Again thanked John Truman for his assistance. Advised that they are 
planning to install a new verandah on the north side of the hall. Spoke about 
the need for the village plan. 
 
Lennox Head Chamber of Commerce – Louise Owen 
 
Noted Council had provided additional servicing and bins at the skate park.  
 
Requested that Council install a bubbler near the skate park.  
 
Asked about the alfresco dining fees. Was advised that Council had passed 
the fees as exhibited. 
 
Advised that replacement of community group information boards was 
awaiting Council determination of a replacement signage theme. 
 
Action: John Truman to follow up the installation of a bubbler at the skate 
park. 
 
Lennox Head Lions Club – Graham Shaw 
 
Advised that a group had been meeting to discuss Lake Ainsworth and 
endorsed the recommendations made by the group that were provided to 
Council by Brian Smith. 
 
Graham requested that Camp Drew Road be graded due to its current poor 
condition. There are also pot holes on the eastern road. 
 
Action: These matters will be followed up by John Truman. 
 
Resolved (Graham Shaw / Lyn Walker) 
 
That the eastern road at Lake Ainsworth be closed to vehicles while there is 
any flooding of the road. 
 
Tintenbar School of Arts – Sheila Aveling 
 
Requested the speed limit on Tintenbar Road be lowered to 80km/h. The 
road had been newly surfaced however the problem was still that the speed 
was too high. Advice was provided that this request should go to the Traffic 
Committee and this may already have been considered by the Committee. 
 
Action: John Truman to follow up where this action is up to with the Traffic 
Committee. 
 
Signage for Tintenbar Hall. The hall committee is still awaiting confirmation as 
to whether a DA was required or not. Requesting that the matter be followed 
up with Council staff as no response has been received to date. 
 
Action: Rod Willis to provide response to Hall Committee on this matter 
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Lennox Head Combined Sports Association – Darel Vidler 
 
Renovations to the Williams Reserve club house are nearing completion and 
the association is just awaiting the sign off by a Building Surveyor. 
 
Next stage in the works is the internal changes which involve upgrading of 
toilets. They will be using Tursa work crew to assist with this work. 
 
Problems are being encountered with youth accessing the top area and are 
looking at how to stop this.  
 
Expressed concern over the installation of the current bollards and the 
location of the shared path on the eastern side of Williams Reserve. 
 
Report on this issue being submitted to the July Ordinary meeting of Council. 
 
Ballina Coast Care Inc– Fran Byrne 
 
Advised that her group has received $5,000 for additional bush regeneration 
works on the Shaws Bay Escarpment. 

9. Next Meeting 

 
The next meeting of the B Ward Committee is scheduled for Monday 19 
September 2011, at 4.30pm.  
 
 
 
MEETING CLOSURE 
 
6.55 pm 
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